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What did humans do the first night they 
observed the New Moon? That space where 
the moon pops through the sky reveal-

ing some other sort of darker sky under-
neath, like layered paper wrapped over 

the world.

“Don’t tear it, we can use it again!”

It’s one big game of Pass the Parcel and 
it 

unravels and there is a balloon inside or 
a 

little plastic turtle.

Did they huddle together? Scream? Sleep? 
Stare silently? Laugh? 





I read a parable the other day, about a 
person seeking Truth. They are led to a 
temple and whisper questions into the 
night air. You can only hear the Truth at 
night. The voice of Truth responds 
nearly immediately, except it’s a 
language the person can’t understand. 
Over years of asking, thinking and 
waiting they eventually replace their 
language with the language of Truth. 

They return home where their friends and 
family bombard them with questions. They 
could no longer speak to them; they could 
only speak in the strange haunting 
whistle-language of the Truth. 

Apparently functioning in the world is 
the ability to speak lies. 
I can’t understand why the Truth would 
speak in a whistle, it seems strangely 
optimistic. 

I wish the Truth would try drinking some 
wine and talking some bullshit until 
morning. I wish the Truth would speak in 
long inappropriate raspberries. I wish 
the Truth would learn to giggle.

Maybe that’s why I’ll never be 
particularly enlightened.



I’ve been writing horoscopes lately. 
Now every time I try typing I keep 
getting the little green line underneath 
my 
sentences telling me that I’m getting ev-
erything wrong.

The planetary energies conflict; internal 
and 
creative tensions bring rich rewards 
through effort over time.

I even have a little app on my phone. For 
an extra $0.99 I could receive my 
complete personality profile, but it all 
seems far too risky.



June was completely obsessed with her 
morning horoscope. 
She followed the information faithful-
ly, and led a long happy life of success, 
love, positive energy, and travel.

She was never born.



I poured myself a large glass of Pinot 
Noir. The wine was like a soft friend 
with a dry sense of 
humor. I dipped one finger inside the 
glass, 
enjoying the bodily warmth of it and the 
staining on my skin. Cautiously, so as to 
not break the glass, I climbed inside and 
sat with my back curled into the hollow. 
It felt like a glassy palm cradling me, 
holding me. 
The position was slightly fetal. 
The wine was just below my chin, and I 
could sip it freely. 
I dreamed laden with dreams, like fat 
plums on a branch. 



People like to get really poetic about 
the phases of the moon. Tattoos etched 
into skin, painted on nails, wall decal, 
calendars, birthday cards, bunting, torn 
t-shirts…  

Really the moon is just going on a large 
bender at some intergalactic cosmic 
casino, gets blind drunk and cracked up 
on rock, spends all their money, takes up 
with a planet prostitute and wakes up in 
their own vomit 
needing a lift. 

It’s just a loaded rock in the sky with 
severe anxiety.







The Invention of Conscience

“Can I just rest here for a moment?”
“You mean my shoulder?”
“Yes can I just curl up here for a bit? 
I’m so tired.”
“Oh ok. Sure.”



Full stops made Lola cry, so she only 
wrote in stream of consciousness. 
She failed university but became Insta-
gram famous. #winning



When my Babcia had to go into a Hospice, 
she needed some way to spend her time. 
She started to crochet again, slowly and 
painfully. Her hands were so arthritic it 
was like watching the branches of trees 
rustle together. 

She began to make strange things; I was 
really fond of her strange things. Like 
crocheted 
cushion covers that were variegated Tech-
nicolor nightmares. They were all finished 
with borders of fur, lurid lace, metallic 
sponge stars, googly eyes, glitter, pom-
poms, and miscellaneous dolls limbs. 
 
She gifted them to the nurses but she 
could 
never remember who already had one, but 
she
called them all “Darlink.” 

They all came to her funeral in the end.



“Goddamn it man you have two seconds to 
respond to me or your not even listen-
ing.” 

“Can’t you see me listening to you?”

“Of course not, don’t be ridiculous.”



I sat on the sill and rested my head on 
the glass. I needed the stillness; I 
needed to rest a moment. As the glass 
warmed, I felt my mind melt into the 
surface. I felt my face push through as 
easily as a lazy finger trailing in water. 
I looked around but there was nothing 
to see. I looked down at my body but it 
didn’t exist anymore. There was no pain. 
I tried to feel my face but there was no 
face and no hands anymore. There was only 
a cool and comforting clarity. Then there 
was no thought, and nothing.  



Mark suffered from a rare condition. 

He couldn’t take a step without forget-
ting 
something. He realized he had two choic-
es, 
constantly keep moving and remain in men-
tal oblivion, or sit still and remember 
everything.



“Oh god I can see him now.”

“Quick duck into this shop.”

“No time. I will just hold my breath and 
dissolve for a second.”



The room smelled like wine, hairspray and 
too much blue cheese. But Nina looked so 
well and I was happy to see her beaming 
proudly like a polished spoon. She 
gestured laughingly around the room at 
various people, objects. It didn’t 
really matter, the spaces were the 
universal sort of spaces. A floor with an 
old Turkish rug, a painted white wall 
with artfully exposed russet bricks, some 
large windows with a little crowded 
balcony. Some air in the middle. 
I didn’t see him until he straightened up 
from the laptop. Nina’s mouth was in my 
ear: 

“You ok hun?”
“Yeah totally fine. Totally. Fine. Yeah. 
Yeah.”

All of a sudden the air in the room be-
tween us was filled with pressure. I tried 
to breathe in but I could just feel this 
dense concrete air block my throat press-
ing down like swallowing large stones. 
Everyone at the party suddenly stopped 
talking, a few silently turned blue. Ev-
eryone in the room was 
violently forced backwards until our 
backs were pressed up hard against the 
artfully rustic walls. 



Hands were flying in front of faces, hold-
ing throats, trying to stop this unbear-
able mutual pressure. The faux-industrial 
lamplight spat their glass and the room 
was dark and suddenly too hot. There was 
a thick smell of shit in the air.
Someone crumpled into a ball on the 
ground, they called out:

“It’s better down here!”

So everyone dropped until they were hud-
dled in fetal positions, coughing, shak-
ing, someone vomited loudly.

The laptop was glowing and the speakers 
softly pulsed:

“All my real Doggs still kick it wit me… 
All my down hoes still trickin wit me… 
All the true 
gangstas know…”





starship trooper

will you join me 
where it is so 
white clean and good 
we can pretend
that we are too
you can wear your 
brand new trainers 
I will hold them
in the palm of 
my hand or deep
in my crevice 
or lost in space
starship trooper
indiana
somewhere like that
would you like that



“Tell me again about your synesthesia.”





Jeff was constantly falling through time 
and space wherever he walked. 

He was just a really clumsy guy.



“I want to feel like a nineties music 
video.”
“What?”
“You know that grungy rave scene with 
a whole lot of heartbreak, running out 
into the rain, wearing long trench coats, 
blunt fringes, pouting, kissing even 
though you know it’s not the right thing 
to do.”
“Want to go to Karaoke?”
“Let me just finish this drink.”



Linda was singing singing Malibu by Hole.

She was just getting to the bit about the 
angels. She felt like when you are with 
someone you really like and they rest 
their hand very lightly on your ass. 
She felt like when you look at your drink 
and look up and they are smiling at you. 
She felt like when you stand in a strobe 
and you blink in and out of existence for 
a bit.



Lean with it rock with it step with it 
all my ladies getting something to it 
do it do it do it do it you know you 
will be rocking to it to it so do it do 
it do it…

That’s not how it goes.



The book is saying brown bear brown bear 
what do you see and I’m so close to cry-
ing because I was bathing this little 
girl tonight and she looked so plump and 
perfect in the bathtub and I looked at my 
arm and I realized that I couldn’t remem-
ber the last time I looked at my own arm 
and I remember walking home from a night 
out and being so happy that I started 
skipping and running just for the sake of 
skipping and running and I love this lit-
tle girl skipping and running skipping 
and running skipping and I love this lit-
tle girl on my knee so much but I can’t 
forget being in a sleazy bar somewhere 
making eyes at a stranger and reading po-
etry and smoking every cigarette I could 
because I was blind drunk and that’s what 
you do all by moonlight but now I can’t 
because I’m being a mother and that’s 
what I do now and the world doesn’t feel 
big enough and time isn’t enough and 
there will never be enough space or ex-
periences to be enough because of all my 
love which is suffocating and time is a 
joke and my skin isn’t enough skipping 
and running skipping and running skipping 
and running brown bear brown bear what do 
you see?



When I found out I was pregnant, I start-
ed to knit. It was supposed to be a shawl 
to cover myself, contain myself, pro-
tect myself, and soothe myself. Something 
cozy, because cozy things don’t 
confuse. It ended up so large it cov-
ered my entire body. I used nine entire 
balls of yarn and I knitted it with large 
needles that left satisfying and crude 
looping stitches. I bought the baby home 
wrapped in the blanket. 

As she gets older she sticks her fin-
gers through the gaps, stretching holes 
through my previous contemplations. 

Then she giggles.



It was a hot and humid night. The sheets 
began to feel like cellophane, and I was 
dreaming hot sweaty dreams to match my 
body. There was something there, a loom-
ing nightmare that I was 
desperately fending off. At first I could 
only see it in my peripheral, but it was 
closing in gradually like a vignette. I 
tossed my head from side to side to shake 
it away but it wasn’t letting go 
easily. 

Darker and darker leaving me only a pin-
hole. I knew as soon as I lost that pin 
of light I would be trapped in the night-
mare until morning. 

In desperation I heaved my body over, it 
felt like turning a large stone with only 
my mind. With that turn I fell through 
existence and landed somewhere beautiful 
and light and every thing was fine. 

Hush. 





My little girl loves balloons. She can 
even say ‘Balloon’ now, except it comes 
out sounding like ‘Bahuuum.’ So sometimes 
I misunderstand. She shakes her head re-
ally slowly with a wise toddler half 
smile and tries again. 
“Bahuum.” 

She is at the age of climbing and falling 
and running and falling and falling while 
falling. It delights her to see something 
float and fall and bounce like they do. So 
gracefully like they were always destined 
to float and fall and bounce like that.  

She understands the world by how it re-
lates to her body. She places herself 
around the room like an adorable Tetris 
piece, curious how she fits. Peering out 
from behind the couch, crawling under-
neath her cot, into boxes, scaling the 
fridge shelves, climbing from the chairs 
onto the dining room table. Higher and 
higher up. Sometimes it scares me. Some-
times I wonder how far she could go, like 
a dreamy little balloon defining her own 
gravity. 



She always cries when they pop, it’s 
something quite difficult to explain. 
Something was, and now it isn’t, because 
that’s the way it is supposed to be. She 
looks at me with eyes filled with a primi-
tive understanding of mortality. I offer 
her a new one but she just holds onto the 
burst latex carcass wanting me to bring 
it back. I wonder what it was about the 
original balloon. I wonder if the breath 
that I blew into it was some sort of 
soul. I wonder if she knows the differ-
ence in the air of the thing, like every 
balloon bounces differently. 

We made the mistake of drawing a face on 
one. 





We were driving down the motorway. We had 
somewhere to be. The traffic began to slow 
down and we knew there had been an acci-
dent. A guy got out of his car and start-
ed walking up the lanes. He was wearing a 
cap and a pair of dirty dogs. He had that 
look on his face like someone who really 
wants to see a disaster. When he walked 
back, he told every car with a relished 
grimness:

“There’s been an accident, someone’s 
dead.” 

We mobilized pretty quickly, making room 
for emergency services. Then when the 
emergency services arrived they busily 
rearranged everyone all over again saying

“Move! We have to make room for the emer-
gency services.”

There was a woman who couldn’t speak En-
glish and she wouldn’t move her car be-
cause she didn’t understand and didn’t 
want to do the wrong thing. 

“Move please, move, MOVE.”

She just slowly shook her head with her 
mouth open and squinted at them.



There was a motorcyclist dressed in yel-
low and black carrying his helmet under 
his arm with his hip popped to one side. 

“Tell me how I can help. What’s the plan? 
I’m here to help.”

The policeman put his hand on the yel-
low motorcyclist’s chest. The motorcy-
clist leant into him slightly. It looked 
so tender that I had to look away. When 
the traffic started moving again we all 
saw the person on the road. Covered in a 
black blanket behind a truck. Whose blan-
ket was that? Did they get their blanket 
back? Is it some kind of special corpse 
blanket? 

We left to get to our somewhere. Curled 
up like a little sleeping full stop in 
the middle of the motorway.





“I had such an epiphany all over the 
place.”
“How embarrassing.”
“I know.”



Living is just trying 
to find time to relax and relaxing 
is forgetting about living 



The night the moon left

It happened so suddenly. It just picked 
up and left in the middle of the night. 
Of course we knew it had the tendency to 
need some alone time once in awhile, 
maybe drink too much and end up somewhere 
strange. But one day it just didn’t come 
back.  

It went to their mother’s place. When we 
called to see what was happening she just 
said, “The moon doesn’t want to talk to 
you.”

The shore folded in on itself, crying and 
clutching at its wetness screaming, “How 
could they do this to me?” 

Insomniacs and werewolves wandered the 
streets howling.

Women began menstruating uncontrollably. 

Satellites committed suicide.

Nocturnal life huddled together with cups 
of tea, Meg Ryan films, and Cher. 
Sleepless in Seattle. Believe. 



Every day we wake up again and think, “My 
love for you is waning.”

We saw them at a mutual friends party. We 
hurled a bottle of gin at their head. 

The moon went and got a new job as a gar-
dener somewhere. 

We got a haircut and started eating prop-
erly again. 

Many years later, we bumped into them at 
the supermarket. They had a young child 
with them, 
“Yours?” we asked. They nodded. 
“Why?” we asked. 
“To become new again.” 






